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PRESIDENTôS ADDRESS 
 

Submitted by Mike Lacki 

 

With my term as President of SBDN winding down, I 
view this address as a time for thought, reflection, and 
closure. Rooted in the mammal colloquiums of the mid-
1990s, where meetings were a fairly loose collection of 
individuals with common interests in wild mammals, 
SBDN has grown into a thriving organization that has 
long since surpassed its colloquium ónest eggô in 
relevance and impact. This speaks to the substantial 
growth in attention to our Chiropteran brethren, not only 
here in the southeastern U.S., but elsewhere. The fairly 
sudden and rapid rise in interest and concern for bats 
has always puzzled me. Why bats and not another 
mammal group? The answer to that must lie in the 
breadth, diversity and complexity of their forms, 
physiologies and ecologies, but regardless of the 
reason(s) I am certainly glad to see it happen and to 
have played a small part in it.  
 
My years as president have gone by rapidly; a blip on 
the radar screen if you will. Never-the-less, I am proud of 
what the organization has accomplished and of the 
recognition given to SBDN by other conservation 
organizations during this time. I believe much more is yet 
to come. The annual meeting in Mississippi provided key 
opportunities for SBDN to begin forming partnerships 
with organizations and individuals charged with 
management of public lands in the southeast, leading to 
dialogue on how populations of bats can be better 
managed for both now and into the future. The meeting 
in Kentucky the year before, where the Midwest and 
Northeast Bat Working Groups were invited to attend, 
created a stimulating environment for exchange and 
discussion of ideas, much needed at the point in time 
where white-nose syndrome was beginning to encroach 
upon the southeastern U.S. with its insidious and 
crippling effects on bats. As I stood in the back of the 
room where the plenary session was being held, I 
couldnôt help but smile as I fondly remembered my very 
first talk on bats given at the 13

th
 NASBR so many 

moons ago. That meeting was also held in Louisville, 
Kentucky, and at that time we used 35mm slides in 
carousels to give presentations and mine kept getting 
stuck in the projector! That óinternationalô audience was 
less than 1/3 in size of the attendance at the joint 
meeting of the 3 regional groups. I stood there thinking 
how far we had come. 
 

The growth in interest in bats is fortunate, because the 
threats and dangers to bats due to habitat loss, wind 
energy development and disease are greater today than 
ever before, and it is likely that future threats from 
climate change and heretofore unknown forces will only 
add to the complexity of the problems facing us in our 
efforts to conserve bats into the future. I see SBDN and 
its membership playing an increasingly significant and 
important role in this conservation battle, and I am 
inspired by the overwhelming dedication of many 
members of the organization who willingly sacrifice their 
time and energies on behalf of bats. I am proud to have 
served with all of the members of the former Board of 
Directors and the current Executive Committee during 
the past years. Their passion for helping bats is 
unrivaled by the leadership of any other regional working 
group associated with NASBR. I also know that the 
future of SBDN is in good hands with the incoming 
president. Itôs clear to me already that Dr. Joy OôKeefe 
will be tireless in her efforts to keep SBDN at the 
forefront of bat conservation in North America. 
 
In closing let me say thank you for allowing me to serve 
the organization as President. The process and 
opportunity have been rewarding and if I have one last 
promise to make, it is that the conservation strategy for 
Rafinesqueôs big-eared bats and southeastern myotis, 
that I have been trying to complete for 1 ½ years now, 
will be finished before my term as Past-president is over! 
 
Seasonôs greetings to all of you and your familiesé..  
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Southeastern Bat Diversity Network 
Executive Committee 

Minutes of the Mid-Year Conference Call Meeting 
September 12, 2012 

 
Attendees 
Executive Committee 
Mike Lacki, President    Tim Carter, Treasurer 
Joy OôKeefe, President Elect   Bree McMurray, Secretary 
Darren Miller, Past President   Katrina Morris, Member at Large 
 
 
Action Items 
AI 1: Carter will send the update to the webmaster and send the new letterhead to President Lacki.  
AI 2:  Bylaws Committee will present the change to the membership through the ballot to be voted on electronically.   
AI 3: OôKeefe will sign up as the SBDN representative to the SWG grant program support coalition to get in on the 2013 
notices. 
AI 4: OôKeefe will check with Krusac about status of locating the Regional Conservation Strategy for M. leibii. 
AI 5: Carter will get with Brooke Hines to complete the write-up from the 2011 joint annual meeting.  
AI 6: Lacki will address time limit for claiming student award and forfeiture of funds with the Awards Committee for next 
yearôs SBDN meeting.  
AI 7: Lacki will coordinate with 2013 meeting host Brian Carver regarding meeting planning progress.  
AI 8: Lacki will consider when to form a Website Committee and what its duties would be, table this discussion for Annual 
Exec Committee meeting in February 2013.  
AI 9: OôKeefe will poll the Myotis leibii working group for interest and times for a meeting at the annual SBDN meeting in 
TN in 2013, and Lacki will talk with host Brian Carver about providing non-overlapping timeslots at SBDN for the working 
group(s), business meeting, and Executive Committee meeting. 
AI 10: Lacki will go back through his tenure as President and make an accounting of all actions and votes that were taken 
by the Executive Committee between meetings.  Lacki will also include this as an agenda item for February 2013 to 
finalize how this will be documented in the future.  
 
Call to Order: 4:07pm EST, President Lacki 
 
2012 Feb Executive Committee and Board of Directors meeting action items:  

 Carter-Mission statement added to letterhead, website, and bylaws: 

Added to letterhead. Carter will contact webmaster to have added to website after this meeting. Regarding updating 
the Bylaws, there isnôt a specific place already, but can replace Article 2 Section 2 with the new Mission Statement.  
Will be added to part of the ballot for an electronic vote of the membership.  

AI 1: Carter will send the update to the webmaster and send the new letterhead to President Lacki.  
AI 2:  Bylaws Committee will present the change to the membership through the ballot to be voted on electronically.   
 

 Lacki-disposition of the Conservation Strategy for CORA/MYAU:  

Lacki sent out draft to eight-member review panel, with comments expected by the end of October 2012.  Lacki will 
incorporate comments in a final draft to BCI in December 2012. (There was a brief discussion on the changes taking 
place at BCI).  SBDN and BCI will be co-authors and split cost of the final document, which will be available in both 
electronic and hardcopy formats.  
 

 Morris and Krusac-Federal Contact list added to State Contact and submitted to JD Wilhide for newsletter.  

 Wilhide-Editorial changes/comments for newsletter statement have been added. 

 Morris-State Wildlife Grants support letter: 

Morris explained the process has changed to signing onto a prepared letter when notices go out to coalition members.  
OôKeefe suggested SBDN join the coalition and get the notices to sign on at the appropriate times.  OôKeefe also 
suggested that the position and contact for signing up should be the Vice President in our organizationðall EC 
agreed.  

Executive Committee Meeting 
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AI 3: OôKeefe will sign up as the SBDN representative to the SWG grant program support coalition to get in on the 2013 
notices. 

 OôKeefe-Meeting History and Schedule of future hosts list complete.  There was discussion about dates for the 2014 

meeting with Texas being a strong possible host.  

 Krusac-locate Regional Conservation Strategy for Myotis leibii:  

OôKeefe will make contact to determine status of this action item. 
AI 4: OôKeefe will check with Krusac about status of locating the Regional Conservation Strategy for M. leibii. 

 Carter and Hines-2011 joint bat meeting write-up: still pending 

AI 5: Carter will get with Brooke Hines to complete the write-up from the 2011 joint annual meeting.  
 
September 2012 Agenda 

 Committee Reports: Newsletter has the most up-to-date list, with some exceptions 

Awards Committee-The student travel award for NASBR went to Evan Pannkuk.  Awards Committee Chair Stephen 
Burnett presented an award letter, amount to be reimbursed AFTER the 2012 NASBR meeting. 
Carter stated that in 2011 there were 3 awards announced, total amount $1500, but one of the awards was never claimed.  
There was discussion regarding a deadline to claim the award.  There was general acceptance of a 6-month time limit 
from the conclusion of the NASBR meeting for which the award is given. Also, if the student does not end up attending 
NASBR that year, then the award is forfeit for that year.  
AI 6: Lacki will address time limit for claiming student award and forfeiture of funds with the Awards Committee for next 
yearôs SBDN meeting.  
Database Committee-Region 8 USFS is providing $10,000 in funding for entering data and housing the database. 
Federal Representation Committee- No action yet. Mailing lists for federal representatives will be uses to mail the Big-
eared Bat Symposium Proceedings to managers.  Looking for update at 2013 Annual SBDN meeting.  
Membership Committee-no major action.  More discussion later.  
 

 Treasurerôs Report: Carter provided to Executive Committee. Tax preparation fee has increased to $610 annually. 

There are currently 90 paid members and 509 mailing list (electronic) members.  McMurray sent 2011 audit 

comments to Exec. Comm.  The 2012 SBDN meeting fund will be reimbursed roughly $100 that it fell short from the 

Colloquium Surplus Fund.  

 

 Status of 2013 Bat Blitz: Morris/Blitz Committee reported that Oklahoma USFWS Ozark Plateau NWR already had 

$25,000 earmarked for summer 2013 blitz.  Currently we are still assuming Louisiana for 2014.  

 

 TWS Group Achievement Award will be accepted at the Portland, OR annual meeting by Darren Miller representing 

SBDN.  

 

 Gulf Coastal Plain and Ozarks Landscape Conservation Cooperative-Miller: there is a stakeholder meeting in 

Vicksburg, MS and upcoming meeting for science team on mammals group in Oct 2012.  SBDNôs future involvement 

in the group is under consideration. 

 

 Nominations and Election Committee-Miller will chair, call for nominees will go out in November. Terms ending in 

2013 (at conclusion of February annual meeting) are Vice President, Secretary, and Board Member at Large.  

Secretary and Member at large can repeat up to 2 consecutive terms.  

 

 2013 Annual Meeting preparations update-Lacki: Brian Carver (host) couldnôt participate today, but he is getting the 

hotel/resort pricing in order and Steve Samoray is assisting with organizing the meeting.  Lacki will check in with Dr. 

Carver regarding timelines for paper submissions, scheduling associated meetings, and working with SBDN Treasurer 

on registration forms and deposits.  

AI 7: Lacki will coordinate with 2013 meeting host Brian Carver regarding meeting planning progress.  
 
New Business 
 

 Control of Website Content: 

In regards to the security of our organization and website content, there was discussion on the current method of back up 
security, passwords, access, and ownership.  There was a suggestion of forming a Website Committee in the future to 
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research the available options. In the meantime, any committee that wants things up on the website, send them to Carter 
in ready form to pass along to the webmaster.  
AI 8: Lacki will consider when to form a Website Committee and what its duties would be, table this discussion for Annual 
Exec Committee meeting in February 2013.  
 

 MYLE Working Group: 

OôKeefe-There was much discussion this summer and 60 people signed up to participate in a working group.  A webpage 
was created, as well.  There is interest in having a timeslot at the annual SBDN meeting for the working group to gather.   
AI 9: OôKeefe will poll the Myotis leibii working group for interest and times for a meeting at the annual SBDN meeting in 
TN in 2013, and Lacki will talk with host Brian Carver about providing non-overlapping timeslots at SBDN for the working 
group(s), business meeting, and Executive Committee meeting. 
 

 Business meeting notes from annual meeting: 

There was discussion about an official record of the Business meeting held at the Annual Meeting.  For 2013, notes will 
be taken, just as a record, but not subject to approval.   
 

 Documentation of decision-making by the Executive Committee between meetings: 

Lacki-The organization will keep one document of approvals of actions taken since the last time the Exec Committee met.  
There was discussion as to how and where to document the key votes between meetings.  This will be on the agenda for 
February 2013 to discuss.  
AI 10: Lacki will go back through his tenure as President and make an accounting of all actions and votes that were taken 
by the Executive Committee between meetings.  Lacki will also include this as an agenda item for February 2013 to 
finalize how this will be documented in the future.  
 
Motion to adjourn by Carter, seconded by OôKeefe call: passed unanimously 
5:47pm adjournment 
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Bat Blitz Committee Report 

 
Trina Morris (Chair), GA DNR, katrina.morris@dnr.state.ga.us 
Tim Carter, Ball State University, tccarter@bsu.edu 
Dennis Krusac, US Forest Service, dkrusac@fs.fed.us 
Bree McMurray, MO DOT, mobatgirl1@yahoo.com 
Joy OôKeefe, Indiana State University, joyokeefe@gmail.com 
Blake Sasse, AR Game & Fish Commission, dbsasse@agfc.state.ar.us 
David Saugey, Old Bat, dsaugey@fs.fed.us 
 

 
Arrowhead Thunderbird Lodge will serve as 2013 Blitz Headquarters along the Illinois River in Talequah, OK. 
 
Oklahoma has submitted a proposal to host the 2013 Bat Blitz.  The Blitz Committee accepted the proposal and OK has 
already secured a majority of the funding needed for the event.  The Blitz will be held July 28

th
 ï 31

st
, 2013 in the Ozark 

Plateau National Wildlife Refuge.  The headquarters will be at the Arrowhead Thunderbird Lodge in Tahlequah, OK. 
 
 
Louisiana is working on a proposal for the 2014 Blitz.  Blitz hosts are still needed for 2015 and beyond.  Potential hosts 
should contact Trina Morris (katrina.morris@dnr.state.ga.us) for more information about hosting a future blitz! 
 

 

BAT BLITZ 

mailto:katrina.morris@dnr.state.ga.us
mailto:tccarter@bsu.edu
mailto:dkrusac@fs.fed.us
mailto:mobatgirl1@yahoo.com
mailto:joyokeefe@gmail.com
mailto:dbsasse@agfc.state.ar.us
mailto:dsaugey@fs.fed.us
mailto:katrina.morris@dnr.state.ga.us
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United States Department of the Interior 
Fish and Wildlife Service 

Ozark Plateau National Wildlife Refuge  

16602 County Road 465 

Colcord, OK 74338 
Phone: 918/326-0156 

 

 

 

SAVE THE DATE  

 
2013 Bat Blitz 
28 July ï 1 August 

 

 

The Southeastern Bat Diversity Network and Ozark Plateau National Wildlife Refuge are proud to announce the 

2013 Bat Blitz, 28 July ï 1 August. Site headquarters will be located at the Arrowhead Resort (www.arrowhead-

thunderbird.com) on the scenic Illinois River in the Ozark Highlands of northeastern Oklahoma. Bunk beds for 100 

have been reserved for the event. Additional camping, individual cabins, and RV hookups are available through the 

Resort office. The Resort will provide a free float trip for all registered participants. Food will be catered by various 

local vendors. Lodging facilities do have functional kitchens, air conditioners, and shower facilities.  

Participants will have the opportunity to net bats within in the Oklahoma Ozarks. Teams will conduct surveys on the 

Ozark Plateau National Wildlife Refuge, The Nature Conservancyôs Nickel Preserve, Cherokee Nation lands, 

Oklahoma Department of Wildlife Conservation lands, City of Tulsa land, as well as on other private lands. There is 

potential to net and photograph rare species such as the Ozark big-eared bat, though not guaranteed. All students and 

researchers who would like to collect data during the event (acoustics, DNA, use of transmitters, etcé), should 

contact Refuge Staff (Shea_Hammond@fws.gov) and Ecological Service Biologist (Richard_Stark@fws.gov) 

immediately to assess needs, permitting, and logistics.  

 

As always, there is a need for Team Leaders. We are currently consolidating leader lists for permitting purposes. If 

you have been a team leader in the past and/or have appropriate experience/permits and are interested in leading a 

team in 2013, please contact Shea at 918-326-0156 and/or Richard at 918-382-4520 or via email. If you donôt email 

soon, then you will likely receive a call within the week!  

 

More information about this event will be provided soon, but please go ahead and mark your calendars! In the 

meantime, feel free to contact me is you have any questions.  

 

Looking forward to an awesome Bat Blitz!  

 

Shea Hammond, Deputy Refuge Manager  

Shea_Hammond@fws.gov  

Phone: 918-326-8510 
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Submitted by: 

J. Allison Cochran 

Certified Wildlife Biologist 

Bankhead National Forest 

 

The Alabama Bat Working Group 

(ABWG) held the annual Alabama Bat Blitz on October 22-

26, 2012 on Wheeler National Wildlife Refuge Complex 

headquarterd in Decatur, Alabama.  Twenty-three individuals 

including biologists, students, and volunteers mist-netted and 

harp-trapped for bats.   Representatives from the US Fish and 

Wildlife Service, Alabama A&M University, US Forest 

Service, Auburn University, Alabama Department of 

Conservation and Natural Resources, Redstone Arsenal, 

Regan Smith Energy Solutions, Alabama Geological Survey, 

and the Alabama Bat Working Group descended upon 

Wheeler to survey fall migrating bats in the Tennessee Valley 

and to gain experience with bat survey and monitoring 

techniques.  Dr. William Stone (Alabama A&M), Bill ñGatorò 

Gates and Chris Lewzader (Wheeler NWR) organized the 

outstanding event. 

 

Individuals mist netted for bats on Wheeler NWR for three 

nights and harp trapped at Cave Springs Cave on this refuge 

one night.   Participants also mist netted and harp trapped at 

Key Cave NWR one night.  Unfortunately, only one red bat 

(Lasiurus borealis) was captured during the mist netting 

despite numerous net set-ups.  Twenty-two gray bats (Myotis 

grisescens) were captured at Cave Springs Cave (CSC) and 

one tricolored bat (Perimyotis subflavus) was captured at Key 

Cave (KC) during harp trapping.  All bats were wing 

(uropatagium) punched and the very small piece of tissue will 

be sent to the American Museum of Natural History.  Tissue is 

collected to preserve unique genetic information about these 

bat species for future researchers. All bats were released after 

being examined. 

 

Other portions of the Alabama Bat Blitz included training and 

a meeting of the Alabama Bat Working Group.  Participants 

learned about and participated in decontamination protocols to 

prevent the spread of White-nose syndrome in bats.  Bill Gates 

provided training on Acoustic Monitoring Surveys and 

explained the protocols used by the US Fish and Wildlife 

Service and US Forest Service for conducting Summer 

Acoustic Driving Surveys.  During these surveys biologists 

and volunteers drive a designated route and record bat 

echolocation calls with Anabat Acoustic Monitoring 

Equipment in efforts to determine species presence/absence 

and long-term trends in bat abundance.  These agencies are 

always looking for volunteers to assist with this monitoring 

effort in the summer months. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Who is the ABWG? 

The Alabama Bat Working Group was formed in February 

2009 to bring together individuals, organizations, and agencies 

interested in conserving the stateôs bat species. In summer 

2009 the group formed a committee known as the Alabama 

White-nose Syndrome (WNS) Management Team to develop 

a management strategy for this fungal pathogen and its deadly 

effects. WNS has killed up to 100% of hibernating bats in 

some caves in the Northeast and has been spreading rapidly 

south since 2006. White-nose syndrome was documented in 

Alabama during the 2011/2012 winter survey season.   For 

more information on the ABWG visit 

http://alabamabatwg.wordpress.com/ 

 

 

 

 

Blake Sasse 

 

Arkansas Game and Fish  

Commission 

 

 

During the summer, the Arkansas 

Game and Fish Commission began an acoustic survey using 

car-mounted equipment in the Ozarks and also conducted 

several weeks of mist netting on the Madison County Wildlife 

Management Area in northwestern Arkansas.  Routine 

endangered bat monitoring was conducted in summer caves 

used by our three endangered bats.   

**********  

The Buffalo National River participated in the AGFCôs 

acoustic survey project and also began one of their own on the 

river and its tributaries.   

**********  

Devilôs Den State Park held their 23
rd
 annual Bat-o-Rama in 

June and have continued to educate visitors about the 

importance of the parkôs caves to the Ozark big-eared bat.  

Visitors were asked to sign a ñbat pledgeò.   

 

STATE WORKING GROUP REPORTS 
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**********  

 

 

US Fish and Wildlife Service biologists at the Arkansas Field 

Office (AFO) organized a cave clean-up project at The 

Wonderland Cave in Bella Vista, Arkansas.  For years The 

Wonderland Cave has been cherished by the local community 

due to its rich historical significance; which includes serving 

as a night club, a fallout shelter, and a winery.  This cave is 

biologically significant because it provides habitat for many 

cave adapted species and is suspected to have supported a 

colony of federally listed endangered gray bats (Myotis 

grisescens). However, over the years the cave has been 

abandoned by previous owners, continually broken into, and 

severely vandalized.  Therefore, with landowner permission 

and funding provided by the CPWN initiative, the AFO 

successfully worked with 75 volunteers from the local 

community (i.e., local residents, students and faculty from 

Rogers High Schoolôs ñOutdoor Educationò class, members of 

the Boston Mountain Grotto caving club, and biologists from 

various state and NGOôs) and spent the day removing trash 

from the delicate cave ecosystem.  In addition, student 

volunteers were educated on cave biology, water quality, 

endangered species, and White Nose Syndrome (WNS).  Upon 

conclusion of the project, volunteers had completely filled a 

20-yard open top dumpster with trash from the cave and 

gained valuable knowledge about how to protect fragile cave 

ecosystems. 

 

 
 

**********  

 

Dr. Tom Rischôs bat lab at Arkansas State University has been 

active in mist netting for endangered bats on the Ozark 

National Forest and located a new gray bat bachelor cave in 

Johnson county.  Acoustic monitoring was conducted at single 

turbine wind generation sites.  In the lab, research has 

continued on the role of fungal proteases in wing necrosis 

during WNS, mechanical properties of bat wings during WNS, 

and the surface lipid content of bats.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Submitted by: 

Trina Morris 

 

 

Summer 2012 Interns & Grad 

Student 

 

 

Jackie Jeffrey and Bronson Curry completed summer work as 

interns helping Craig Bland, UGA grad student on a joint 

project between UGA and GA DNR.  The crew worked on 

Sapelo Island and Little St. Simonôs Island completing mist 

netting, radio telemetry and vegetation plots related to the 

yellow bat (Lasiurus intermedius) project.  Jackie will 

continue work into the next period working on data entry and 

analysis from Anabat routes and cave emergence counts. 
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Jackie Jeffrey with a yellow bat captured on Sapelo Island, 

GA 

**********  

Anabat Routes 

 

Georgia launched the statewide Anabat survey volunteer 

project during this period.  Biologists along with public affairs 

staff developed a website for volunteers including an 

instructional video, interactive map and downloadable forms 

(http://www.georgiawildlife.com/AnabatProject).  We had 

hundreds of interested volunteers and got all routes covered 

within the first week of the program.  This winter we plan to 

use the recently released software to analyze calls from this 

year and previous yearôs surveys. 

 

**********  

Indiana Bat 

 

Biologist from the GA Dept. of Natural Resources, US Forest 

Service, US Fish and Wildlife Service and volunteers 

conducted three mist netting sessions on Rich Mountain 

WMA trying to catch another Indiana bat (Myotis sodalis).  

The team was trying to find out more about a newly 

discovered population (see GA DNR May E-Newsletter for 

more information on this find 

http://content.govdelivery.com/bulletins/gd/GADNR-3e82b5).  

Though no Indiana bats were captured during the three 

sessions, biologists got some important information about the 

bat community in the area.   

 

The team captured big brown bats (Eptesicus fuscus), Eastern 

red bats (Lasiurus borealis), evening bats (Nycticeius 

humeralis), little brown bats (Myotis lucifugus) and Northern 

long-eared bats (Myotis septentrionalis).  The sessions also 

allowed for some discussion about the future directions for 

work with this species in Georgia. 

 

 
Biologists and volunteers work to set up mist nets during an 

Indiana bat survey this summer. 

 

**********  

WNS 

 

For the third year in a row, GA secured a WNS Grant to 

continue work in the state for winter 2012/2013.  The grant 

includes funding to hire contractors to complete cave surveys 

for WNS in GA during the winter.  Biologists in GA are 

unable to visit the large number of caves with small numbers 

of bats in the state.  Contractors will focus on identifying sites 

for future monitoring and checking sites near the WNS front.   

 

 
TAG Cave-In participant with a clean caving sticker. 

 

Biologists have also continued education efforts related to 

WNS in GA.  We attended the Fall TAG Cave-In for the third 

year in a row.  GA DNR and the GA Museum of Natural 

History had a booth at the event and passed out information 

about WNS and decontamination protocols. 

 

Moving oné 

 

This fall, GA DNR said goodbye to Nikki Castleberry.  Nikki 

worked with us for 5 years as a wildlife biologist, small 

http://www.georgiawildlife.com/AnabatProject
http://content.govdelivery.com/bulletins/gd/GADNR-3e82b5
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mammal expert, wildland fire lighter/fighter and state parks 

biologist.  She was an invaluable partner/office wife for many 

of our bat related projects in GA.  I donôt know what Iôm 

going to do without heré 

 

 
Nikki Castleberry all dressed up and counting bats on one of 

the many WNS surveys we completed in Georgia. 

 

Nikki took a new position as Assistant Curator of Vertebrate 

Collections at the GA Museum of Natural History.  This is her 

dream job and weôre very happy to have a new connection at 

the museum.  Nikki will continue to work on projects with us 

and be active in SBDN.  Congratulations Nikki!!! 

 

 

 

 

 

Submitted by: 

Steve Samoray 

 

 

 

Copperhead Environmental Consulting continued studies of 

the Indiana bat colonies at Ft. Knox, KY. Copperhead worked 

with the USFWS to develop and test acoustic lures in an effort 

to increase capture success of Indiana bats at mist-net sites and 

also refined their 

artificial roost 

bark. An 

interesting capture 

note: during the 

acoustic lure tests 

a screech owl was 

captured but 

escaped, leaving 

its prey item, a 

pickerel frog, 

behind in the mist-

net.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Copperhead also assisted in WNS surveys of 35 caves 

throughout Kentuckyôs karst region. Samples taken at 5 caves 

in 2 counties tested positive for G. destructans. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Submitted by: 

Becky Rosamond 

Wildlife Biologist 

North Mississippi Refuges Complex 

 

Annual Mist Net Event 

 

The Mississippi Bat Working Group 

(MBWG) held their ninth annual mist net 

event July 24 ï 26, 2012 at the Chickasawhay Ranger District 

of De Soto National Forest near Laurel, Mississippi.  The 

event kicked off with a potluck supper at the Maynor Creek 

Water Park where participants enjoyed a variety of delicious 

foods.  After a safety briefing, the group divided into three 

teams for the first night of netting. 

On Wednesday, participants were treated to a guided tour of 

the Triple H and Pitts caves, led by Dr. David Beckett of the 

University of Southern Mississippi.  In addition to bats 
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(Myotis austroriparius), the group observed two-lined, three-

lined, and slimy salamanders, pickerel frogs, and several 

crayfish.  This was a new experience for several of the 

participants and was very much enjoyed.  Following  protocol, 

no equipment was taken into either cave that had been used in 

any white-nose positive state. 

 

 
Members of the group following the cave excursion 

 

Wednesday evening, after supper, the group again divided into 

three groups for a second night of netting.  One highlight of 

the evening was spotting an eastern diamondback rattlesnake 

crossing the road on the way to the netting site! 

 
In all, the group caught a total of 15 bats, a flying squirrel, and 

a bronze frog (Really!  It was in the net!)  The distinction of 

most bats caught each night was held by the team led by 

Chester Martin and Austin Trousdale, who accounted for 11 of 

the 14 bats captured.   

 
 

Species captured included Lasiurus seminolus (8), L. borealis 

(2), an unknown Lasiurus (1) - escaped, Nycticeius humeralis 

(3), and Perimyotis subflavus (1).  Four juvenile bats and 10 

adult bats were captured.  The group followed the national 

protocol for handling bats to avoid spreading white-nose 

syndrome, wearing nitrile gloves, cleaning equipment between 

uses, and boiling nets between uses.  No equipment was used 

that had previously been used in a white-nose positive state.  

Additionally, the wings of captured bats were examined for 

damage, using the ñWing-Damage Indexò developed by 

Jonathan Reichard.  No significant damage was observed. 

 

 
 

The group would like to thank the following individuals:  

sponsors Chester Martin, Carol Ann Dunn, and David Dunn; 

Stephanie Steele and Kathy Shelton who helped with site 

selection; Eva Kristofik, Chester Martin, Andrea Schuhmann, 

Kathy Shelton, and Austin Trousdale who served as group 

leaders and assistants; Frank Hensley and Lynda Leppert 

provided additional assistance with bat handling; and Jay 

McClain (U.S. Forest Service) provided maps to netting 

locations.  Additional thank youôs go out to Deb Freeman for 

arranging the great accommodations at Maynor Creek Water 

Park and to all the individuals who  helped with meal 

preparation and all the other details that are necessary to put 

together an event.   
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**********  

Education and Outreach  

 

 Vice-chair Kathy Shelton was a guest on the Creature 

Comforts radio show speaking on bats and fielded 

some great questions about attracting bats and had no 

"how do I get rid of bats" questions. 

 

 The MBWG manned a booth at the Choctaw Wildlife 

Festival, held on the Choctaw Reservation near 

Philadelphia, MS.  The booth featured information on 

species found in Mississippi and an interactive 

display on bat research methods.   

 

 Members of the MBWG hosted the Collierville Boy 

Scout Pack 37 at Strawberry Plains Audubon Center 

on the evening of Saturday, September 22nd to scout 

for bats. Armed with flashlights, headlamps, and sack 

lunches, the group hiked out to Sharecropper Pond to 

learn more about nature's only winged mammals. The 

scouts learned where bats live, what they eat, and 

their ecological significance while also observing 

how researchers from U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 

and Army Corps of Engineers study bats using 

acoustical bat detectors and mist nets. 

 

As the sun went down, the real fun began. Positioned 

a short distance from the base of the occupied bat 

houses, the expectant crowd watched with 

amazement as nearly two hundred bats exited for the 

evening. The opportunity to share and observe this 

natural wonder always makes for a great night! 

 

 
Thanks to Pack 37 who donated two amazing, hand-made bat 

houses to Strawberry Plains Audubon Center. 

 

 On September 27, 2012, members of the MBWG 

spoke with a group of approximately 20 home school 

kids and parents about bat conservation and bat 

houses.  This presentation was followed by a netting 

demonstration the same night at Sardis Lake. 

(Participating members included: Becky Rosamond, 

Deb Waz, George Harris, Cody Scruggs, Shea Staten, 

Rachel Long, and Ellie Mangelinckx.)  

 

 MBWG Bat House Committee Chair, Shea Staten, 

assisted the Horn Lake, MS Parks & Recreation 

Department at Latimer Lakes Park to promote the 

MBWG, bat conservation, and the park's bat 

conservation efforts. Literature was provided and 

contact was made with approximately 75 individuals. 

The Horn Lake Parks and Recreation Department is 

promoting bat conservation efforts throughout their 

parks.  

 

 Chester Martin was a guest presenter at the Student 

Chapter of The Wildlife Society, Delta State 

University, October 5, 2012.  He presented a seminar 

entitled  ñMississippi Bats ï Species Status, 

Conservation Needs, and Selected Research Efforts.ò  

The seminar series was arranged by Dr. AHM Ali 

Reza, Asst. Prof of Biology (Wildlife Management), 

Delta State Univ.  The presentation was followed by 

a mistnet activity at Dahoney National Wildlife 

Refuge.  

 

 Dr. Frank Hensley, Department of Biology, 

Mississippi College, presented a program titled 

ñSeeing Bats: Bat Echolocationò at the Clinton 

Community Nature Center, Clinton, MS, on 

Thursday, Nov 15, 2012. 

**********  

 

 

Bat Houses 

 

 The group has implemented a Statewide Bat House 

Database. The database currently lists known bat 

houses by county.  

 

 Additionally, the group has been working with 

volunteers toward the construction of nursery style 

bat houses to be donated throughout MS by the 

MBWG. Current donated locations include: Sky Lake 

WMA in Humphrey's County, Tunica Riverpark & 

Museum in Tunica County, Latimer Lakes Park 

DeSoto County, and several privately owned 

properties (Guy Ray, farmer in Leflore County, and 

David Hale in Tate County). The goal is to have all 

82 counties represented in the database with bat 

houses donated by MBWG. Locations are to include 

rural, urban/suburban area, farm areas, museums, 

parks, wildlife management areas, agri-tourism 

locations, etc.  This effort has been spearheaded by 

MBWG board member Shea Staten 

**********  

 


